WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 8 MAY 2017

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 8 May 2017 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor James (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, R Bowrah, C Biscoe, P Critchard, A Govier, J Hunt, J Lloyd, J Reed, L Russell-Cairns, and J Thorne 
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Debbie Bere (Deputy Clerk)
7. APOLOGIES
Councillors W Brown and V Stock-Williams
8. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier, Hunt and Thorne declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.
Councillors Bowrah, Govier, Hunt and Reed declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 

9. MINUTES

The minutes of Council Planning meeting and Council on 3 April 2017 copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

10. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Immediate Past Mayor submitted a report on the engagements he had undertaken since the last meeting. 
11. POLICE REPORT 

A report on recent police activity in the town was submitted by PCSO Steve Hill. 
12. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Isabel Ward noted that the problem with pigeons at Cornhill had now been dealt with. She also reported on the plans for Wellington in Bloom. Churches Together would have a presence at the forthcoming Dementia Action Alliance Roadshow.
(b) Colin Spackman, who was present to answer any questions on the application for grant submitted by the Museum Society, asked that consideration be given to adopting a more vibrant and up to date crest for the civic insignia.
(c) Diana Land asked that a flag pole be provided at 28 Fore Street to enable flags to be flown on appropriate occasions.

13. RECEIPTS AND PAYMENTS ACCOUNT 2016-2017 AND SUMMARY OF FUNDS AS AT 31 MARCH 2017 
Details of the annual governance statement and internal financial controls were submitted, approved and agreed.

Submitted details of the Town Council’s accounts for 2016/17 which showed that the Council had an overall General Reserve of £216,726 at the 31 March 2017 (£55,579 in the Treasury account plus £161,147 in the Deposit account) When setting the precept for 2016-17 of £186,100 and with the Council Tax support grant of £9,180 the Town Council aimed to position itself so that it was able to meet increased costs and be ready to consider addressing any reduction in local 
services which might occur as a result of efficiency savings by the principal authorities. 

RESOLVED that:-

(a) the Annual Governance Statement be agreed;

(b) the statement of accounting policies and the financial risk assessment of the Council’s internal financial control be approved and agreed;
(c) the Receipts and Payments Account 2016/17 and Summary of Funds be agreed.
14. GRANTS

(a) Wellington Museum and Local History Society

An application for a grant of £750 had been received from the Wellington Local History & Museum Society.
The rent for the Museum was currently £1,000 p.a. In the past the Council had subsidised the Society to the extent that it charged only £250 p.a. The Internal Auditor identified this as an indirect grant and suggested that we charge the full amount but grant aid the Museum to the same level that we currently subsidise it. This application for a grant of £750 was therefore in accordance with the Auditors’ suggestion.

RESOLVED that a grant of £750 be made to the Wellington Museum and Local History Society.

(Councillor Russell-Cairns declared a personal interest as a member of the Museum Committee. Councillor Hunt declared a persona; interest as a member of the Museum Society. Councillor Thorne declared a personal interest as the Treasurer of the Society was also the Treasurer of the Conservative Association).

(b) Wellington in Bloom

Wellington in Bloom had applied to the Council for a grant of £1,200 towards the cost of its projects this year. They worked to enhance the town, removing flyposting, picking up litter and encouraging residential floral displays. They aimed to improve the town environment to attract business, benefit residents and attract visitors. This year their projects would include work with school and pre-schools, maintaining Lancer Court hanging baskets, supporting the Peace Garden and providing ongoing maintenance at Swains Lane Nature Reserve. 
RESOLVED that a grant of £1,200 be made to Wellington in Bloom.
(c) Wellington Carnival Committee

An application for a grant of £2,500 had been received from the Wellington Carnival Committee. The grant would be used to contribute towards overall carnival costs. Whilst remaining supportive of the carnival, members were concerned that as the Carnival Committee made donations to charities, any grant from the Town Council might then be an indirect grant to those charities.
RESOLVED that further consideration of this application be deferred pending a meeting with representatives of the Carnival Committee.
(d) Celebration of Light 

An application for a grant of £300 was submitted from Wellington Quakers to go towards funding the Celebration of Light 2017. This event had been supported by the Town Council in the past and had become a regular part of the local Christmas celebrations.
RESOLVED that a grant of £300 be made to Wellington Quakers.

(e) Wellington Community Centre

The Wellington Community Association had asked for a contribution of £1,672 towards the overall cost of replacement front and rear arched windows in the main hall at the Community Centre.

RESOLVED that a grant of £1,672 be made.

15. PLAYING PITCH STRATEGY
Following the recent Playing Pitch Strategy presentation by TDBC the “community” present met on 6 April 2017 to decide upon common aims and aspirations and to develop a very early, outline strategy as a starting point for realising those aspirations.

All parties were very encouraged to have achieved a consensus at such an early stage. The following outline strategy was agreed and submitted to TDBC:

•         Agreed Option E – move football hub to a new site which would enable cricket, tennis and rugby to occupy the space detailed in Option B. The development of a 3G pitch – it was felt important that any 3G pitch was alongside one of the schools, possibly Courtfields, to achieve maximum use. The Hockey club, the fastest growing sport in the town, may also require additional 3G facilities in the near future. The use of Beech Grove field for rugby and enable the Recreation Ground to be levelled for use of both rugby and cricket. 

•         Acknowledged that the group did not have the capacity, ability or resources to deliver the vision

•         Point out that a possible site for a football hub has been identified

•         Involve the Planning Department at an early stage so that any problems could be identified as soon as possible

•         Suggest that it would be necessary for some kind of experienced project manager to be appointed to drive things forward

•         Start to identify methods and avenues of funding (including S106 funds, CIL money, grants from local authorities, grants from parent sporting organisations, fund raising by individual clubs etc)

All those present felt that this was the first step on what would be a very long road. However, a start needed to be made somewhere

TDBC had since stated that a formal strategy would be up for wider consultation very shortly. Once this period was over it would then be taken through committee for adoption and would be TDBC’s formal policy from which to help communities, projects and other bodies leverage in funding.
This was seen as exciting opportunity to begin a process which would ultimately benefit the health and well-being of the local community. It was recognised that a skilled specialist would be needed to drive this process forward. The Council felt that in order to maintain the initial momentum funding should be earmarked toward the cost of employing such specialist skills.
RESOLVED that:-

(a) the above information be submitted as this Councils observations on the Playing Pitch Strategy;

(b) a sum of £10,000 be set aside as an Earmarked Reserve as a contribution towards the implementation of the Strategy.
16. JURSTON FARM – PLAY AND OPEN SPACE
A meeting with representatives of C G Fry and Son Ltd took place on 18 April 2017 regarding the various types of public open space which would be delivered at this development. There were a number of options for taking control of the open spaces as the development proceeded. These included them being adopted by TDBC, being passed to a Management Company or being adopted by the Town Council (with commuted sums where appropriate).  

RESOLVED that a dialogue with the developers continue with a view to the Town Council taking on some or all of the open space and play.
17. CIVIC INSIGNIA

During the budget setting process members pointed out that it was now 9 years since the Town Council introduced a Mayoralty. Since that time the former Chairman’s insignia had been used. Apart from the fact that this did not represent the current position the insignia was beginning to show signs of wear and tear. Councillors felt it was appropriate to update the chains of office for both the Mayor and Deputy Mayor. Quotations and options for this work were submitted.

Before proceeding any further members felt that the opportunity should be taken to look at an alternative insignia which more accurately reflected the modern day town of Wellington.
RESOLVED that:-

(a) of the options presented Option B be agreed for the Mayor’s Insignia, Deputy Mayors Insignia, Consorts Jewel and Past Mayor’s Badge;

(b) the quotations be accepted up to a limit of £5,000;

(c) before proceeding, views be invited on what should form a new insignia.

18. RAILWAY STATION

It was reported that the timetabling study by Network Rail was progressing and should be completed shortly. The results would be presented to the next meeting of the metro project group. A technical meeting with Network Rail would take place in advance of this to look at early results from the study which would then be fed back to the main group. 

The work was commissioned from Network Rail. Their costs for undertaking the study were estimated to be £11,889.

The cost of the timetable study would be split equally between the contributing Councils.
RESOLVED that the report be noted and payment of the Town Council’s proportion of this work be authorised.
19. PROVISION OF PARKING SPACES IN WELLINGTON
Councillor Barr drew attention to a perceived problem with unauthorised on-street parking in and around the town. He particularly felt that there were insufficient parking attendants and that the limited time they spent in the town was not used to its best advantage. Members agreed that at times unauthorised and irresponsible on-street parking adversely affected the flow of traffic.
Parking services was a function of the County Council which was delivered through an Agreement with TDBC, by a private Company.  If there was to be any change in the level of parking enforcement the Council would need to explain why, what it was hoping to achieve and to provide evidence. There would be a cost involved if the level of enforcement was increased.
RESOLVED that appropriate evidence be gathered before proceeding any further. 
20. “A” BOARDS AND SHOP SIGNS

Councillor Bowrah reported that he felt there was a problem with the proliferation of A Boards on footpaths in the town and with the display of shop signs on railings and public areas in the town centre.
RESOLVED that details be obtained of the County Council’s policy on A Boards and the Highway Authority be informed of the unauthorised signs in the town centre.
21. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-
(a) HMRC - £780.39 - March deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £267.45 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £74.60 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Chess - £89.62 – Telephone and broadband

(f) Wellington URC - £96 – Hire of Hall

(g) TDBC - £210 – Premises Licence fee for Town Centre

(h) Cllr Bowrah - £38.70 – Travelling Allowance

(i) Custom Plastics - £10.80 – Name Plate

(j) Edge Publications - £368 – Newsletter

(k) R A Lovell - £837.50 – HRA Funding

(l) AIS Contract Cleaners - £57.60 – Office and Chamber cleaning

(m) Hinewood - £10 – Cleaning windows

(n) EDF - £189.91 – Electricity, 28 Fore Stree

(o) Vivienne Sutton - £100 – HRA funding
(p) AIS Contract Cleaners - £57.60 – Office and Chamber cleaning

The meeting ended at 8.25p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Gary James
Mayor
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